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All Children Need  
an Educational  
Environment
by Hugh Taft-Morales, Ethical Leader

Iwrite this column after listening to the January 

7, 2018, platform presentation at the Baltimore 

Ethical Society by Cecilia Liss from the Waldorf 

School. If you attended this program, you would have 

heard about the Waldorf philosophy as laid out by the 

founder, Rudolph Steiner. Ms. Liss began with a quote from Steiner: “Our highest 

endeavor must be to develop free human beings who are able of themselves to im-

part purpose and direction to their lives. The need for imagination, a sense of truth, 

and a feeling of responsibility—these three forces are the very nerve of education.”

These forces struck a nerve in me as well. They seem so much a part of our 

Ethical Culture educational perspective. Imagination, truth, and responsibility are 

all fundamental to the development of curiosity and independent thinking. They 

reflect Ethical Humanism’s respect for scientific thinking and ethical living. Both 

Steiner and Ethical Culture founder Felix Adler wanted to nurture engaged citizens 

who could imagine a better world, while avoiding superstition and relying on truth 

to guide our lives.

Dale McGowen, author of Parenting Beyond Belief and past Director of Educa-

tion for the American Ethical Union, appreciated the importance of curiosity and 

independent thinking. Once, when asked if he wanted his children to grow up to be 

a non-believer like him, he said, in so many words, that he wanted to them to grow 

up to believe what observation and reason told them to believe. He did not want 

them simply to believe what Daddy believes.

Ms. Liss also spoke about developmental factors guiding Waldorf’s educational 

approach. From newborn up to about seven years old, children learn mainly through 

their senses, she explained. Experiencing the world through their bodies is their 

most natural form of education. This is why Waldorf classrooms are full of opportu-

nities to touch, build and manipulate objects, and why didactic instruction is limited. 

When children see a new object, like a dried leaf, for example, they may say, “I 

(continued on page 7)
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Next Steps in the  
Visioning Process
by Thomas Higdon, BES President

L ast fall, the Board started a conversation with 

the membership about our shared vision for 

the future of our Society. The Board began this 

process by hosting a series of house parties across the 

Baltimore region. In January, we followed up these 

gatherings with an online survey to allow members, 

many who were unable to attend the parties, to share their vision in a structured 

format. This process produced a wealth of feedback, too much to summarize in this 

limited space, but here are the top responses to two important questions.

What were you looking for when you joined 
BES or what keeps you coming back?

n	 Sense of community

n	 Humanistic alternative to traditional theistic religion

n	 Commitment to ethical action

n	 Intellectual, philosophical, and ethical engagement

n	 Leader Platforms

n	 Sunday school

What should be our most important long-term goals?
n	 Balance the budget

n	 Diversify & grow membership

n	 New building in Baltimore

n	 Expand Sunday School

n	 Improve quality of platforms

n	 Improve name recognition in city

n	 Offer more social events

n	 Hire a full-time leader

Over the coming weeks, a team of Board members will draw upon this and other 

feedback to prepare a draft statement of our Society’s mission, vision, values, and 

strategic goals. The draft will be sent to the full membership in February and the 

Board team will host workshops in March and April where members will have an 

opportunity to offer feedback on the proposed text. A final draft will be sent to the 

membership in mid-April and then placed before the membership for a vote at the 

Annual Meeting on April 22nd. 

Once adopted, this statement will help answer several fundamental questions that 

have confounded many members and friends over the years: Who are we? What do 

we value? Where are we going? I look forward to working with you all as this process 

moves forward.
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OTHER ACTIVITIES

Poetry Group
Sunday, February 4, 9:30 a.m.

Mindfulness Meditation
Sunday, February 11, 9:30 a.m.

Second Sunday Family Meet-Up
Sunday, February 11, 12:30 p.m.

Board Meeting
Sunday, February 11, 12:30 p.m.

Ethical Action Meeting
Sunday, February 18, 12:30 p.m.

Program Committee Meeting
Sunday, February 25, 12:30 p.m.

Newcomers Meeting
Sunday, February 25, 12:30 p.m.

CHECK OUT OUR 
MEETUP GROUP

It is the easiest way to RSVP to an 

event, get directions, or arrange car 

pools. Together we can create  

meaningful events, make friends and 

learn, teach, and share ethical culture.

www.meetup.com/bmorethical

SUNDAY SNACK  
SCHEDULE

All are invited to bring snacks for  
our coffee hour following platform. 

Snacks are especially welcome from 
those whose last names start with:

	 A to F	 February 4	
	 G to L	 February 11
	 M to R 	 February 18
	 S to Z	 February 25

I am not a helicopter parent. I 

once let my daughter fall into a 

neighbor’s pond just so she could 

learn from the experience, and she 

was less than two years old. We don’t 

have a TV, but when my kids are at my 

parents’ home they happily indulge in 

nightly movies. When my two-year-old 

refused to put her shoes on in the mid-

dle of winter, I encouraged her to join 

me outside on the ice, barefoot. All in 

all, I tend to think that taking less con-

trol over my childrens’ every action 

is good for them, however I feel sur-

rounded by messages telling 

me this is the wrong way to 

be a parent.

The theme for this 

month’s Ethical Educa-

tion column is “children 

around the world,” and 

it only recently occurred 

to me how uniquely 

American this “helicop-

ter parent” phenom-

enon seems to be. One 

essential ingredient for “helicopter-

ing” is a nuclear family where a parent 

thinks he or she should have complete 

control over a child’s every activity. 

This works best with lots of disposable 

income, a general distrust of strangers, 

and 25 free hours each day to drive 

kids from activity to activity. And this 

“helicopter” idea seems somewhat in-

compatible with the concept that “it 

takes a village” to raise a child. Any 

parent who relies on relatives, neigh-

bors, or friends to provide childcare 

on a routine basis will tell you that 

trusting another person with your 

child means giving up some degree of 

control. When grandpa watches my 

girls because I have to work late and 

they eat cheerios for dinner, it might 

not be my idea of a well-rounded meal, 

but I’m appreciative for the help. By 

trusting in my community, I give up 

control, and I think my children gen-

erally benefit.

This is one thing I love about being 

part of the ethical society; letting my 

children interact with people from dif-

ferent backgrounds at different stages 

of life who share different perspec-

tives helps them develop their own 

unique perspectives. And although 

I haven’t raised kids “around the 

world,” my guess is that in 

other countries where 

whole communities 

take shared responsibil-

ity for raising children, 

parents are less “helicop-

tering,” but kids probably 

aren’t worse-off.

Now I’m sure “helicop-

ter parents” have their rea-

sons. Child maltreatment is 

unfortunately still common, 

and while I’m not sure if child abuse 

is actually increasing, public concern 

about child endangerment is definitely 

on the rise. We also have access to in-

credible communication technology; 

video baby monitors, parental con-

trol software, and cell phones even 

make self-avowed “non-helicopters” 

like myself wonder where to draw the 

line. And I suspect every community 

around the world has its fair share of 

overbearing parents who have their 

own individual and cultural reasons 

for trying to control their childrens’ 

every action, and most of those im-

On Helicopters
by Max Romano, Ethical Education Committee

(continued on page 7)
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FEBRUARY 4

“Well-Being for the 21st Century –  
A Crisis for Our Times”

Judy Tso
MAA, ACC, CMF

In this discussion, we will explore why holistic well-being for 

human beings is such a critical issue for our times. Human be-

ings in the US are suffering regardless of socioeconomic level 

and background. Happiness, contentment, and joy seem illu-

sive. People have trouble dealing with the reality of their lives.

Humans need a sense of purpose and require wellbeing 

on multiple levels: physical, psychological, mental, emotional 

and spiritual.

Together we discuss what is happening in the realm of 

well-being, resilience, mindfulness and other approaches to 

well-being and what we can do for our own well-being as well 

as supporting the well-being other others.

Judy Tso worked in consulting, change, diversity and in-

clusion and leadership development. She is developing a new 

approach to well-being given the crisis of our times. She is a 

practitioner in the Shambhala tradition of Tibetan Buddhism 

and is also a certified coach and master facilitator. She holds 

degrees in both business and anthropology.

FEBRUARY 11

“Reforming Criminal Justice  
in Maryland – A Returning  

Citizen’s Perspective”
Nicole Hanson

Executive Director, Out for Justice

Nicole Hanson is a passionate advocate for criminal jus-

tice reform. She will discuss her organization’s priorities in 

the 2018 Maryland legislative session, including streamlining 

the expungement process, re-opening women’s work release 

programs, improving access to medical care in prison, and 

protecting recent reforms to the cash bail system.

Nicole Hanson is the Executive Director of Out For Jus-

tice. OFJ is a returning citizen and member-led organization 

with the mission to engage, educate, and empower individ-

uals with criminal records in Maryland to create structural 

change through legislation, policy reform and advocacy. OFJ 

organizes those with criminal records and their friends and 

families, and collaborates with other organizations through 

grassroots networks, partnerships and coalitions, to collec-

tively strategize to create policies and legislative initiatives 

that remove barriers.

FEBRUARY 18

“Organizing for Ethical Behavior”
Bill Barry

Director of Labor Studies, Community College  
of Baltimore County-Dundalk - Retired

The recent surge by the #MeToo movement focuses on 

abuse in the workplace and on a power structure that allows 

unethical behavior to go both unpunished and even unchal-

lenged.

For many centuries, workers have organized unions to pro-

tect themselves, providing a collective response to injustices 

that appear individual. This presentation will describe these 

efforts and the importance of unionism for enforcing ethical 

relationships in the workplace and for spreading the same val-

ues into the community.

Bill Barry is the retired Director of Labor Studies at The 

Community College of Baltimore County-Dundalk, and the 

author of a books including “The 1877 Railroad Strike in 
Baltimore”, “Closing Up the Open Shop: A Guide to Internal 
Organizing”, and the forthcoming “Don’t Trump on Us; Mak-
ing Our Unions Great Again”.

FEBRUARY 25

“#MeToo, Men, and Responsibility”
Hugh Taft-Morales

Ethical Leader

It’s a sad fact that the #MeToo movement surprised men 

more than women. Sexual harassment and assault have 

scarred the lives of most women in one way or another. Until 

this recent wave of revelations, most men were, at best, obliv-

ious of the plight of their mothers, daughters, and wives, or 

heedlessly blind to the impact of their own harassing and 

abusive behavior. How does the #MeToo movement affect 

the identity and social responsibility of men? Hugh Taft-Mo-

rales explores how we can best honor the courage fueling the 

#MeToo movement and honor the worth of all women.

Hugh Taft-Morales joined the Baltimore Ethical Society 

as its professional leader in 2010, the same year he was cer-

S U N D A Y  P L A T F O R M  P R O G R A M S



ask@bmorethical.org  •  Look for us on Facebook, Twitter, and MeetUp.com @bmorethical	 5

S U N D A Y  P L A T F O R M  P R O G R A M S

tified by the American Ethical Union as an Ethical Culture 

Leader. He also serves as Leader of the Ethical Humanist 

Society of Philadelphia. His presence in Ethical Culture has 

been termed “invigorating.” Taft-Morales lives in Takoma 

Park, Maryland, with his wife Maureen, a Latin American Ana-

lyst with the Congressional Research Service, with whom he 

has three beloved children, Sean, Maya, and Justin.

CAN’T MAKE IT TO THE SOCIETY 

ON SUNDAY MORNINGS? 

Watch them on our Vimeo page! Simply go to  
vimeo.com/user4409178 to see video recordings of  

many of our platforms from the last several years.

F R E E D O M :  E M A N C I P A T I O N 
Q U I L T E D  &  S T I T C H E D

Saturday, ​February 10, 10:00 a.m.,  
Reginald F. Lewis Museum, 830 E. Pratt St.

Join BES members and friends to explore Freedom: 
Emancipation Quilted & Stitched, an exhibition of 

documentary-style story quilts that celebrate the con-

tributions, lives, and legacies of people of color in 

Maryland. The quilts are creations by fabric artist Joan 

M.E. Gaither, Ph.D. and include several works that con-

sist of community collaborations facilitated by Gaither.

The quilts featured in Freedom: Emancipation Quilted 
& Stitched are presented as collective stories con-

nected to a continuing struggle for freedom in our 

shared greater American story. The work speaks to a 

place in many communities – telling one’s own story, 

telling the stories of others, and finally, helping others 

to find and tell their own stories within the context of 

one collective story.

Admission is free for museum members, children 6 and 

under, and Maryland public school teachers; $6 for se-

nior citizens (65+), youth (age 7 to 17), student (with 

ID); or $8 general admission. 

B L A C K  P A N T H E R  
P R E M I E R E ,  D I S C U S S I O N , 

A N D  P A R T Y ​! 

Saturday, February 17, 3:00 p.m.

Join BES members and friends as we explore and 

enjoy our first visit to Wakanda. The Intentional Com-

munity Building Collective is hosting a viewing of 

Black Panther at 3:00 p.m. at Cinemark Theaters in 

Towson. Following the viewing they will have a discus-

sion hosted by Leaders of a Beautiful Struggle start-

ing at 7:00 p.m. at The Living Well Center for Social 

and Economic Vibrancy. Doors open at 6:00 p.m. The 

panel will discuss the movie and its cultural impact 

followed by an after party from 8:00-11:00 p.m. A lite 

dinner and drinks will be served. Limited seats avail-

able on a party bus to the theater from The Living Well 

and back. Admission is $28.30 – $54.64. Questions? 

Contact Mav at mav.vaughan@gmail.com.

F O O D ,  F U N ,  F R I E N D S  
A N D  F U N D R A I S I N G ! 

Sunday, February 25, 12:30 p.m.

If there’s any event you should attend as a member of 

the Baltimore Ethical Society, it is this one: the 2018 

BES Pledge Luncheon! Right after our morning pro-

gram on February 25th, we will transform our space 

into a banquet hall for festivities celebrating our unique 

home for humanism. Make a point of attending – you 

won’t regret it. RSVP to Paul at pdqblues@aol.com or 

to Hugh at Leader@bmorethical.org by February 18th!

For the third time in a row, Monique is organizing the 

BES Silent Auction, to be held during the Pledge Lun-

cheon, and she is currently seeking contributions.

We already have a painting “turn, turn” by Kimberly, a 

summer vacation rental offered by Richard, Hugh has 

indicated he will be offering his guitar & song skills 

for a TBA party for the winning bidder. Monique will 

be offering a Sunday brunch and Real Dutch apple 

pie. Other ideas: You could ask your local restaurant 

to support us, maybe with a gift card? Maybe make a 

book basket, a wine basket, chocolate lovers basket or 

plants. If you have something to offer please contact 

Monique at momiek1@hotmail.com.
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S E C O N D  S U N D A Y  F A M I L Y  M E E T - U P S !

Join other families with young children immediately following platform on the 

second Sunday of each month to have 

fun, build community, and let off 

steam. The activities will be se-

lected with 2-6 year olds in mind, 

but all are welcome! If you have 

questions, email Maya at may-

agk@gmail.com or Beth at eml-

uginbill@gmail.com.

L U N C H  A T  
R E D  E M M A ’ S

Wednesday, February 14, 
12:00 p.m., 30 W. North Ave.

Come feel the love in the BES 

community at an amazing 

restaurant that feels the love 

for all of Baltimore!

If you’d like to suggest other 

restaurants for future lunches, 

email Mav at mav.vaughan@

gmail.com.

D A R W I N  D A Y 
C E L E B R A T I O N

Monday, February 12,  
6:30 p.m.

Celebrate the birthday of 

Charles Darwin with the Balti-

more Coalition of Reason! We’ll 

meet at BES to hear a talk by 

Dr. Allan Spradling of the Carn-

egie Institution for Science. The 

title is “Can humans soon guide 

evolution in the wild using gene 

editing?” We will order pizza 

for dinner, so please join the 

meetup or RSVP to Emil at  

volcheck@acm.org. Childcare 

will be provided on request. 

Please let us know by February 

5 if you will be bringing chil-

dren. Join the Meetup: http://

meetu.ps/e/DKNxm/1jsJ2/g.

T he Baltimore Ethical Society 

will be hosting a reception 

on Saturday, February 3, from 

6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. to support the 

work of BES member and artist Kim-

berly Sheridan who paints portraits of 

Baltimore gun violence victims. The 

event will be in conjunction with the 

Baltimore Ceasefire weekend. We will 

be displaying some of her work and 

have some light refreshments.

Kimberly describes her project, 

The Million Gun Victims March, as 

“one artist’s quest to discover the 

truth behind who we lose to guns in 

the US every year, one painted portrait 

at a time.” She started her project, in 

April 2013, in response to Congress’s 

failure to respond to the mass shoot-

ing at Sandy Hook Elementary School. 

Sheridan channeled her anger into a 

20-hour flurry of work using her weap-

ons of choice, brushes and oil paint. 

The result was a portrait of James 

Smith III, a three-year-old shot in the 

head while getting his first haircut at a 

Baltimore barbershop in 1997.

Since then she has painted 137 

portraits to put faces to the statistics 

behind gun violence. The focus of Sat-

urday’s reception will be portraits of 

people killed in domestic violence. 

The Ethical Society hopes to sup-

port two of her goals. The first is 

“bringing the paintings home to the 

families”, by donating the portraits to 

the families of victims. The second is 

having a permanent space for prints of 

the portraits to become a memorial for 

the victims.

The link to RSVP to the event is 

goo.gl/qnRhnQ.

Bridges for Those Left Behind: 
The Million Gun Victims March
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pulses come from a place of parental 

love. I don’t mean to criticize other 

peoples’ parenting, but rather to de-

fend my own.

All in all, I’m proud not to “heli-

copter,” and I’ve found it useful to 

tell myself (whether true or not) that 

children around the world have grown 

up happy and healthy for thousands of 

years when communities collectively 

take responsibility for their upbring-

ing. I once learned in a social epidemi-

ology class that the strongest statistical 

measure of a community’s social co-

hesion is adults’ willingness to take 

care of each other’s children. I thank 

the ethical society for being a part of 

my childrens’ village, and I’m glad to 

share with you the responsibility for 

raising my kids with me.

On Helicopters
(continued from page 3)

want to see that!” What they mean by 

that is not that they just want to look 

at it, but they want to touch it, smell it, 

break it apart feeling how it crumples 

in their hands. 

It made me think back to last week 

when it was reported that it was so 

cold in some Baltimore schools that 

children had to wear their mittens 

and winter coats. All bundled up, 

shivering, was hardly a way to ex-

perience the world through sensory 

perception. Some classrooms dipped 

into the 40’s! After the Baltimore 

Teachers Union appealed to Sonja 

Santelises, CEO of the school system, 

schools were closed for two days. I 

am sure the complaints she received 

from 60 schools played a part in that 

decision.

Jason Lewis, a teacher at Reach! 

Partnership School, seemed to have lit-

tle faith that a systemic solution will be 

reached. Come summer time, he said, 

the rooms will be too hot: “I just feel 

like all these issues come in waves, 

and everyone keeps pointing fingers.” 

Another teacher called it, “mass insti-

tutional negligence.” If that’s the case, 

the funders of this system – that’s us, 

the taxpayers – are at least in part re-

sponsible. We must demand that our 

representatives do better for our chil-

dren.

Teaching is a challenging profes-

sion, and it can be very rewarding. But 

for teachers in schools ill-equipped 

to educate Baltimore’s children, chal-

lenge trumps reward for too many. My 

25 years of teaching, along with the 

fact that BES was born out of a search 

for an integrated Sunday School, are 

two reasons why I care deeply about 

education. Now BES has a growing 

Sunday School, great teachers, and 

pretty well heated rooms – we are 

lucky. I hope we can also work with 

our partners, like BUILD, to assure that 

good education supports every child 

in Baltimore.

All Children Need an Educational Environment
(continued from page 1)

P R O G R A M  C O M M I T T E E  M E E T I N G

Sunday, February 25, 12:30 p.m.

Join the Program Committee and help choose speakers for our Sunday morn-

ing meetings! Visitors are also welcome to provide thoughts and speaker sug-

gestions, or to just listen. The Program Committee meets monthly on fourth 

Sundays.

SOMEONE GETTING MARRIED?
The Baltimore Ethical Society has a Leader and a team of officiants who are 

trained and licensed to conduct weddings, memorials, and other life passage 

ceremonies. For more information about our ceremonies or to make arrange-

ments, please contact our Officiant Team Coordinator, Kathryn Merrill, at wed-

dings@bmorethical.org.

T A X  T I M E !

In January, you should have re-

ceived your “2017 Tax Letter” 

from the BES Treasurer. That 

letter has information on your 

donations to BES in calendar 

year 2017, and may help with 

the charitable contributions 

section of your 2017 tax re-

turns. It also has information 

on any other payments that you 

made to BES, e.g. for the Silent 

Auction. If you haven’t received 

your letter, either by email or 

traditional mail, or if you want 

more detailed information (like 

check numbers), please con-

tact Richard at: email trea-

surer@bmorethical.org, or cell 

phone 703.340.5221.
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E T H I C A L  A C T I O N  M E E T I N G

Sunday, February 18, 12:30 p.m.

Come help plan the Ethical Action  

strategy for the Baltimore Ethical Society!

N E W C O M E R S  M E E T I N G

Sunday, February 25, 12:30 p.m.

New to the Society and interested in learning more? 

Come to the Newcomers Meeting, held following the 

last Sunday Platform of every month, and find out more 

about Ethical Culture and our Society – its history, its 

philosophy, and its organization. Meetings last about 

one hour and are recommended for anyone who’s curi-

ous about membership. Please attend at least one Plat-

form before going to a Newcomers Meeting. Contact 

Wayne Laufert or Janey Solwold for more information.

bmorethical
Visit bmorethical.org and look for us on  

Facebook, Twitter, and MeetUp.com @bmorethical

meditation
Sunday, February 11, 9:30 a.m. 

Mindfulness is a tool we can use in our daily lives to act 

in a more ethical way. We practice mindfulness medita-

tion so that it comes naturally in stressful times. Join us 

as we sit (on chairs) and breathe (just the way it comes 

naturally) and listen to the words of Thich Nhat Hanh, 

one of the world’s best-known teachers of mindfulness. 

M I N D F U L N E S S


